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Annual Review and Round-up of activity: Board EU lobbying priorities, institutions and international activities

Summary 

At an earlier meeting, European and International Board (E&I) Members requested a regular update on recent developments on each of our key priority topics. In addition, the Board routinely receives an update of recent developments in the European and international bodies to which it nominates members and on the LGA’s international activities.
As this is the final meeting of the European and International Board’s cycle, this report also sets out the Board’s headline achievements in 2013-14 for Members consideration as required by the LGA’s internal audit process. 
	Recommendation 
Members are asked to comment on the report and make any recommendations for officers to action. 

Action 
Officers to take action as directed by Members.




	Contact officers:  
	Ian Hughes

	Position:
	Head of Programme 

	Phone no:
	020 7664 3101

	E-mail:
	ian.hughes@local.gov.uk 


Round-up of activity: Board EU lobbying priorities, institutions and international activities
A: BOARD EU LOBBYING PRIORITIES
EU Funds 
1. Ensuring England's £5.3 billion European Structural and Investment Fund (ESIF) cash injection into local areas from 2014-2020 is driven by LEP area partners and based on what local areas actually need will be critical to supporting local growth and jobs has been the Board’s focus over the past 12 months (see item 2 for full details).  

2. The final EU Regulations governing ESIF funds for 2014-20 were published in December 2013. Following two years of intensive LGA engagement in Brussels the crucial role councils play in helping to design and deliver the funds is now explicitly recognised: governments are bound by new requirements to work in partnership with local authorities. The new rules also allow for much greater devolution of funding to the local level.  
Public Procurement
3. Close engagement with the institutions in Brussels since September 2013 has helped to secure a final set of new public procurement rules which will be more beneficial to councils than those currently in place. Shorter procurement timescales will be possible; the bidding process will be simplified for SMEs through the use of e-procurement; negotiation with suppliers will be made easier; and certain shared services arrangements between councils will be excluded from the rules, due to come into effect by the end of 2014.  The LGA has also worked to ensure a comprehensive training programme is now in place for practitioners. 
Public Services
4. Improvements to the state aid rules governing regional airports have also been secured. A good dialogue has also begun with MEPs and Government on the following EU proposals: new EU data protection rules; new EU format birth, marriage and death certificates; and new rules governing the types of financial investment products councils can use.
Environment: Air Quality
5. Following a UK Supreme Court judgement that found against the Government on its failure to comply with EU targets on air pollution, set in 2008, the European Commission has launched proceedings against the UK, which could theoretically lead to heavy financial penalties against the UK Government, which under the terms of the Localism Act could be passed on to local councils.   The LGA has worked with the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) to prepare an advisory note to all local councils to advise them of the situation.
6. You may also recall that during the progress of the Localism Bill, the LGA secured an amendment to the Bill’s EU fines provision which ensured that, should a fine occur, Government could not pass this on to local government without the case first being considered by an independent advisory panel, which would make recommendations to the Minister and ensure that any fine passed to local government is fair and proportionate.  As the body responsible for nominating English local government representatives to these panels, we have established a pool of experts from within the sector including lead councillors, chief executives and specialist advisers from service areas most likely to be affected by EU law. Collectively, they will ensure that we are ready to respond quickly to any case and that local government is well represented should Government seek to pass on a fine.

7. Meanwhile, in December the European Commission announced its proposals for a new generation of targets.  The Commission emphasises a stricter compliance regime, whilst at the same time announcing a programme of funding aimed to help countries (and their local authorities) to come into compliance.  The LGA is working with CEMR to influence the proposals, which are unlikely to be adopted until 2015.

Environment: Waste
8. The EU is currently reviewing existing waste legislation. The Commission’s environment department is in the final stages of drafting its waste policy package, which stakeholders expect in May 2014, although it will not be introduced for a few years. The LGA contributed towards an early input from the CEMR, which we hope has influenced the Commission drafting: a clearer definition of municipal waste and a single recycling calculation method, as well as greater producer responsibility.

Transport 

9. We have also worked in Brussels to ensure a flexible approach to local transport plans, the rules governing congestion charges, and to limit the maximum length of 'mega trucks' which can use UK roads.

B: INSTITUTIONS 

Committee of the Regions
10. The Committee of the Regions has entered the final year of the current five-year mandate.  In January 2014 the UK Delegation effectively endorsed LGA priorities as the basis of its own priorities for the current year.  

11. Since the beginning of April 2013, UK rapporteurs have been responsible for several key dossiers:

11.1. Synergies between private investment and public funding;
11.2. EU Regulatory Fitness;
11.3. Cybersecurity;
11.4. Plastic waste;
11.5. Adaptation to climate change;
11.6. Roma integration;
11.7. State aids to fisheries and aquaculture;
11.8. Control of illegal waste shipments; and
11.9. Waste from plastic bags.
12. In these areas, and where UK members have not been rapporteur, the UK Delegation has sought to inform the EU institutions of the local dimension and consequences of proposed legislation, to minimise any new administrative and financial burdens that might arise, and to ensure that UK local councils can benefits from funding and other opportunities that may arise.

13. All current vacancies have been filled since the last meeting of this Board.  The process of selecting members for the 2015-20 mandate will be undertaken by the LGA political groups following the May local elections.

Congress of the Council of Europe
14. The overriding priority for the UK Delegation on the Congress has been the preparation and adoption of the Monitoring Report on UK compliance with the European Charter for local self-government (see specific agenda item).  The delegation met with the two congress rapporteurs and with the Congress secretariat to ensure that the LGA position was well understood and included in the final report.

15. In terms of taking responsibility for reports, UK members have fewer opportunities than their CoR counterparts given that Congress is a much larger organisation, yet meeting only twice annually.  Since April 2013 (i.e. two plenary sessions) UK members have been responsible for the following items:

15.1. Observation report on municipal elections in Yerevan (Armenia);
15.2. Empowering Roma youth;
15.3. Inter-regional co-operation;
15.4. Local democracy in Armenia;
15.5. Conditions of office [ongoing];
15.6. European Alliance for Roma Inclusion; and
15.7. Human trafficking [ongoing].
16. Mid-term elections for UK office-holders will be held in January 2015.

Council of European Municipalities & Regions (CEMR – the European LGA)
17. During the period from April 2013, the CEMR has continued to be an effective lobbying vehicle for influencing EU legislation in LGA priority areas.  LGA members and officers have been successful in aligning the CEMR’s policy priorities with our own, and have provided substantial drafting input to ensure that position statements and voting advice align with LGA mandates, in particular in the areas outlined above.
18. The CEMR three-year term started in December 2013 with the election of a new President, strongly supported by the LGA as someone who will help the CEMR focus its limited resources of its lobbying effort.  
19. The CEMR has recently commissioned an external assessor, from the UK, to evaluate the impact of CEMR lobbying efforts and options to increase its effectiveness, and the efficiency of its working structures.  Their report and recommendations will be submitted to the Policy Committee in June.
C: INTERNATIONAL 

20. The LGA has responded to a call by the Commonwealth Local Government Forum (CLGF) to support a DFID-funded programme aimed at strengthening local government and stimulating local economic development in south Asia, southern and western Africa. A two-year programme of activities is now being agreed with CLGF and its partners which will focus primarily on building the capacity of national LGAs and sharing UK expertise on economic development. 

21. The LGA is continuing to work closely with partners across Europe, as well as CLGF to agree a comprehensive response to the European Commission’s new policy on decentralised development cooperation. This is a significant opportunity for local government across Europe to play a greater role in the delivery of EU aid. Since completing an ambitious Pan-African peer review programme with United Cities & Local Governments Africa, demand for British peer review expertise has grown. 
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